NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

16 MARCH 2006
NMSBVI MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:55 a.m., Thursday, March 16, 2006
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 8:55 a.m., Thursday, March 16, 2006.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, Caroline Rounds, and James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach; Carolyn Vick, Student Services Coordinator; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations; and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Joe Kupfer, contract lobbyist was in attendance to provide the Board with the results of the 2006 legislative session as they relate to NMSBVI.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Caroline Rounds -  Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that when she was in California, she was an educator and had the opportunity to work on a government appointed taskforce to develop Braille reading standards that paralleled the California English language arts instructional standards.  She stated that it was a wonderful project, and an amazing feat that got completed just before she left California.  She stated that further legislation asked that math standards also be developed.  She stated that after the projects were completed, she was asked to come back to receive honors for her work on that project.  She stated that she was given a certificate from the California Department of Education, and a copy of the math standards that they developed.  She stated that she does not have the English reading standards that they developed, but they are available on-line.  She stated that she wants to leave the math standards with administration to review.  She stated that her vision is for New Mexico, with the assistance of NMSBVI, to start aiming for these standards in our state.  She stated that we need to have high expectations for our Braille readers, and high expectations of our instruction staff.  She stated that a great deal of work went into these standards, and she encourages NMSBVI and the state to take what was has been developed in California and use them as a template for New Mexico standards.  
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that since our last meeting she had the opportunity to visit the ECP site.  She stated that it was a very nice experience.  She stated that she hopes to go on an Outreach visit sometime in the near future.  She stated that she attended the NM AER Conference in Rio Rancho.  The conference was well attended and very informative.  She informed the Board that the NM NFB State Convention is coming up in April 2006.  One of the seminars during this convention will be for the parents of blind children, and will be designed to introduce them to beginning Braille.  That seminar will be on Friday, April 21st.  She stated that it is very important that parents pre-register for that seminar as seating is limited to 20 parents.   She provided administration with pre-registration forms, and a flyer regarding the event so that they could be sent to the parents of students that we serve.  She stated that child care will be available for parents that need it, but pre-registration for child care is required so that they can ensure they provide adequate staffing.  Child care will also be available during the NM NFB Banquet, but parents must pre-register.  She stated that they are also planning a seminar for seniors during the NM NFB Convention.  That will also be on Friday, April 21st.  A doctor of oriental medicine will be presenting.  This doctor has worked a lot with people with macular degeneration, and will be doing a demonstration.  
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he had a great flight to Alamogordo this morning.  He stated that since our last meeting he has spent a great deal of time on the phone working with Joe Kupfer, our lobbyist, in an effort to lobby for ECP expansion funds.  He stated that this will be discussed in greater detail later in this meeting.  He thanked Christine Hall for the information on the parent’s introduction to Braille seminar, and stated that he intends to register for the seminar.  

Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is good to be back on the campus.  She stated that she also attended the NM AER Conference.  The conference was very well attended, and it was good to see so many NMSBVI staff in attendance.  She stated that it was also good to see Regent Hall and Regent Rounds in attendance at the NM AER Conference.  The presentations during the conference were very good.  She stated that she is looking forward to the dedication of the Paul & Lois Tapia Building later during this meeting.  

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he is glad to be on the campus and attending this meeting.  He stated that he recently lost his kidneys, and is on dialysis, but is doing very well.  He stated that he plans to be here for a very long time.
V. Input

A. Public Input.  
There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Jennings asked that agenda item XI.F. Student Population Overview be tabled until more comprehensive data can be provided.  She stated that the information already provided does give information on how many students are recommended for, and receiving Braille instruction, but the information does not provide any focus on outcomes.  She stated that outcomes are very important for accountability.  She stated that the school is compiling information on outcomes, which will be incorporated into this report before presentation to the Board of Regents.  There were no other revisions to the presented agenda.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of January 12, 2006.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections noted.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 12, 2006 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of February 15, 2006.

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections noted.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of February 15, 2006 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings, in addition to her report, introduced Dr. Randal Martin, Physical Therapist for the main campus, his wife Shawna, and their two children.  She also introduced Dr. Karen Summers, Albuquerque Public Schools Physical Therapist, who provides physical therapy services to the students at the ECP.  Dr. Summers was participating via telephone.  She asked that Dr. Martin and Dr. Summers be present at this meeting so that they could be congratulated for recently completing their Doctorate of Physical Therapy through AT Still University.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has had the opportunity to work with Dr. Martin for many years, and stated that he truly exemplifies the word professional.  She stated that he is an incredible asset to our program, works great with our students, and has been a tremendous role model for her, and has helped her with her professional growth.  She thanked Dr. Martin for his service to our school, and congratulated him for his recent accomplishment of receiving his doctorate.  She stated that she is grateful that he is part of the NMSBVI team.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Dr. Summers unfortunately could not be here for this presentation, so she is participating via telephone.  She stated that she has not the opportunity to get to know Dr. Summers as well as she has Dr. Martin, primarily because Dr. Summers works in Albuquerque.  However, she has seen her at work at the ECP, and has always been impressed with the physical therapy services that she provides to our students.  She stated that she has spoken with Dr. Summers enough to know that she is an incredible asset to NMSBVI and to the team at the ECP.  While she may be an employee of Albuquerque Public Schools, she is considered to be a vital member of the NMSBVI family.  Superintendent Jennings presented Dr. Martin and Dr. Summers with a desk set, with a plaque that recognizes their recent accomplishment.  Dr. Martin stated that he appreciates this recognition, and stated that he is very grateful to be working at NMSBVI.  He stated that everyone has been very supportive of him while he worked to achieve his doctorate, including Superintendent Jennings, and Carolyn Vick.  He stated that he could not have accomplished this without them, or without the support of his wife and family.  He stated that he is very proud of this accomplishment, but is also proud to be associated with NMSBVI.  Dr. Summers thanked Superintendent Jennings, and stated that it has been her pleasure to be working at NMSBVI for the past 15 years, and definitely feels part of the NMSBVI family.  She stated that she appreciates the support of everyone in our organization, and stated that it was really special to be able to see Dr. Martin and his family last weekend, during the university graduation.  She stated that she knows that the school is proud to have two Physical Therapists who have received their doctorate, and is confident that they will be able to apply their new knowledge and credentialing for the benefit of the NMSBVI students.  The Board of Regents congratulated and thanked Dr. Martin and Dr. Summers.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that she does not have anything to add to the presented report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is sorry to see that Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, is leaving.  She also noted that Pam Briggs, Library Assistant, is retiring, and wanted to congratulate Pam Briggs for 31 years of service to our main campus library.  Her retirement is well deserved.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the Personnel Report.  There were no questions or concerns.
B. Monthly Investment Report – December 2005 & January 2006.
Superintendent Jennings stated that December 2005 and January 2006 were good months for the quasi-endowment fund.  She stated that when comparing market values between January 2005 and January 2006 you will see that we had a gain of almost $800,000.00.  We are within all of our target ranges.    
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report – December 2005, January & February 2006
Superintendent Jennings presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for December 2005, January 2006, and February 2006.  She stated that she would like to focus on the February 2006 report, as it provides the most current information.  She stated that the February 2006 report reflects that we are through 66.67% of the fiscal year, and have utilized 60.83% of the approved budget.  She stated that the Leadership Team recently accomplished a thorough budget review.  The budget review identified areas of the budget that need revision, and those revisions have been incorporated into the February 2006 budget report that is presented to the Board for approval.  If the Board concurs with the revisions presented, we will need a motion to approve the February 2006 Op Budget/Expense Report.  She stated that with the budget revisions, we are still remaining within our overall budget, as approved by the Board of Regents.  Superintendent Jennings stated that what is not included in this budget report is our HVAC project on the Watkins Education Building.  She stated that the cost of that project is estimated to be approximately $400,000.00.  She asked that when the Board approves the February 2006 report, the motion also include approval to increase our capital outlay budget by $400,000.00.  She stated that the major revision to the presented budget is the redistribution of salaries from three full time itinerant teacher positions that will not be filled this fiscal year, to athletics, maintenance, and utilities.  Superintendent Jennings provided a brief overview of the revisions reflected in the February 2006 Op Budget/Expense Report.  President Baland stated that the Restricted Revenue section of the report reflects revenue from Risk Management – Claims.  He asked for explanation of this line item as he thought that claims were primarily expenditures not revenue.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she believes this was a claim payment made to us, from NM Risk Management, for a school vehicle that was a total loss as the result of a vehicle accident.  She stated that part of this revenue is also a claim payment from the flood damage to the Rec Center basement, which was also filed with NM Risk Management.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the December 2005, January & February 2006 Op Budget/Expense Reports.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the Operating Budget/Expense Report – December 2005, January 2006, and February 2006 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve an increase to the Capital Outlay budget by $400,000.00 for the Watkins Education Center HVAC Project. (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet – December 2005 and January 2006.

Superintendent Jennings presented the balance sheets for December 2005, and January 2006.  She stated that she would be happy to address any questions or concerns that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the presented balance sheets.  There were no questions or concerns.
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Superintendent Jennings presented a request to delete one Chevy Sedan, Vin #1G1ND52J22M685524 from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  This vehicle was involved in an automobile accident and has been declared by NM Risk Management Division as a total loss.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:20 a.m. to 11:17 p.m., March 16, 2006
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:20 a.m., Thursday, March 16, 2006, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Hernandez, and lobbyist Joe Kupfer, during Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:17 p.m.,  Thursday, March 16, 2006 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX.
Major Focus – Residential Life – After School Reading Program.
Julie Johnson, Residential Program Facilitator, briefed the Board on the after school reading program that is conducted in the dorms after the education day. This program involves all age levels and print and Braille reading.  The program works closely with the NMSBVI Librarian, Judy Bates.  This program has been designed so that it can be transitioned to the dorm staff, and will not be solely dependent on Julie Johnson being in the dorms to run the program.  The program is also working closely with the teachers to ensure that the education day extends into Residential Life and assists with spelling words, math, etc.  Caroline Rounds stated that the Braille Institute in California puts out a series of books called “Dots for Tots”.  It has books, tapes, and objects that are in the story, and are very good for concept development.  Lakeshore Learning has a catalog that has books that have objects that go with the stories.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she appreciates the leadership that Julie Johnson brings to the extension of the education day into residential life program.  The Board thanked Julie Johnson for her presentation.
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 517, Suspected Abuse & Neglect.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 517 which is presented for annual review and for approval of a few minor revisions.  Page 1 of the policy reflects a change to the contact number for NM Youth & Families Department/Adult Protective Services, and page 4, last paragraph has been reworded so that it is clear that the Superintendent is responsible for ensuring that all employees receiving training on this policy.  The wording prior to this revision gave the impression that the Superintendent was responsible for providing the training.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 517 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, Procurement Policies & Procedures.
Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 330.  Page 2, paragraph E. (1) had been previously revised, but after working under the policy we have found the paragraph to be too restrictive.  The policy required a scope of work and a request for quotes for procuring construction or contracted services if the cost was going to be over $1,000.00.  This revision removes the $1,000.00 limit and states that a scope of work and a request for quotes may be developed and prepared, instead of “will” be developed and prepared, for construction or services costing $5,000.00 or less, and is at the discretion of the department director.   Page 3, paragraph E. (5) has been revised to reflect the new name of New Mexico Higher Education Department (NMHED) vs. Commission on Higher Education (CHE).  Page 3, paragraph F. (1) has been revised to clarify that Central Receiving will receive all materials purchased and verify the items received, and that the Business & Finance Department will verify and process the purchase requisition.  This removes the misinformation that Central Receiving was responsible for verifying purchase requisitions.  President Baland asked if the purpose of this policy is to keep us within state regulations.  Superintendent Jennings stated that these changes are within the state regulations, and in fact our internal policies are more stringent than the state regulations.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the proposed revision.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 330 as presented.  (carried unanimously).

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 235, Overtime.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 235.  The primary purpose of this revision is to allow the payment of overtime for non-exempt employees traveling on school business outside of the normal work time.  In the past none-exempt employees would only be compensated for their normal work time, and not for time spent traveling before or after the normal work time.  This was not fair to our non-exempt employees when school business required them to travel outside of their normal work time.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the proposed revisions.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 235 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. NMSBVI Policy 519, Student Internet Protection Policy.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 519 for approval.  This policy was developed with the assistance of our contract legal counsel and is designed to prevent user access over the school’s computer network to, or transmission of, inappropriate material via internet, electronic mail, or other forms of direct electronic communications; prevent unauthorized access and other unlawful online activity; prevent unauthorized online disclosure, use, or dissemination of personal identification information of minors; and comply with the Children’s Internet Protection Act.  President Baland asked if we had anything like this policy in the past.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this is a brand new policy and has been developed to ensure that NMSBVI is in compliance with the Children’s Internet Protection Act [Pub. L. No. 106-554 and 47 USC 254(h)].  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the proposed policy.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 519 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. Results of 2006 Legislative Initiatives Relating to NMSBVI.

Joe Kupfer, contract lobbyist, provided the Board with a brief overview of his efforts to secure ECP expansion funding during the 2006 legislative session.  He stated that the legislature has appropriated double the amount of what NMSBVI has received over the past 20 years, combined.  They have approved a $3 million dollar appropriation.  However, these are General Obligation (GO) Bond monies, and will not go to NMSBVI unless approved by the voting public in November 2006.  President Baland asked if the GO Bond would carry our school name on it during the general elections, or would it be a general capital bond.  He also asked Joe Kupfer if he can lobby to get our name specifically attached to the bond issue, as it would probably result in more yes votes because of the public recognition of our school name, and the purpose of the capital funds.  Joe Kupfer stated that he will look into that and see what can be done to get the NMSBVI name attached to that bond when it goes to the public during general elections.  Christine Hall stated that if the GO Bond is not presented to the public until the November general elections, and it passes, the funds will not be available for the ECP expansion project until March 2007.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the last time NMSBVI had funds attached to a GO Bond, administration attended a lot of meetings in Santa Fe with the universities who also had vested interested in the bond passing.  We partnered with New Mexico State University in Alamogordo to ensure that the public was aware of the importance of that GO Bond.  It is extremely important that we launch a comprehensive public awareness campaign before the November general election so that the public is fully aware of how important these funds are to the NMSBVI ECP Program.  Joe Kupfer stated that when he was initially brought onboard to lobby for the ECP expansion, he was asked to explore a list of options for funding the expansion.  He stated that during this last legislative session NMSBVI was given the ability to borrow capital outlay funds from the New Mexico Finance Authority.  This authority has been given to NMSBVI until 2011.  Of course, just like any project, NMSBVI will have to justify the need for the ECP expansion project.  In addition, we have been given language under the New Mexico Public School Capital Outlay Fund for the first time. That allows us to go to the fund and request money.  He stated that this is very new.  Previously that money was only available for the public schools, and we were not a part of that.  He stated that the bad news is that initially there was $40 million earmarked to go into the NM Public School Capital Outlay Fund for the NM School for the Blind, and NM School for the Deaf, in addition to $340 million that was supposed to go into the fund.  In the last days of the legislative session $250 million of the $340 million was taken from the fund for redistribution elsewhere, and the $40 million for the NM School for the Blind, and NM School for the Deaf was also taken away.  He stated that that does not mean that we don’t have the right to apply for funds from the NM Public School Capital Outlay Fund.  We still have that right, it will just be much tougher to get the funds from that source because the pool of funds will be so small, and the demand so large.  Joe Kupfer stated that we are exploring some options with the New Mexico Board of Finance, where we may be able to make requests for grants or loans to fund the ECP expansion.  He stated that this option looks promising, but they do not normally give out large sums of money.  It appears that they generally give out approximately $3 million at a time.  But this is another possible funding source if we need to put funds together from different sources.  Joe Kupfer stated that he has obtained the approval process for these funds, and an explanation of what steps we need to go through.  He stated that the New Mexico Board of Finance meets on a monthly basis, with their next meeting scheduled for April 18, 2006.  The request deadline for that meeting is March 29, 2006.  If the Board chooses to make a request for a grant from the New Mexico Board of Finance, he recommends that we request money under their Emergency Fund category.  Christine Hall asked if we would need a motion from the Board to request money from the New Mexico Board of Finance.  Joe Kupfer stated that a resolution is required from the Board of Regents prior to requesting funding.  John Williams stated that if the Board wished to make a motion of this nature, it would fall under the ECP Expansion Update agenda item.  The Board thanked Joe Kupfer for his legislative update.
B. ECP Expansion Update.  
Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSBVI is in the final stages with the NM State Land Office to secure the land identified for the new ECP facility.  We are in the process of gathering the information and putting together the application package.  Superintendent Jennings recommends that we keep our momentum going, that we create a public awareness video of our ECP program, and that we market the ECP very heavily to key legislators and leadership positions throughout the state.  She also recommended that we work with Joe Kupfer on applying to the NM State Board of Finance to see if we can get funding from them for the ECP expansion project.  She stated that she will research, with the assistance of Joe Kupfer, to find out if the legislature would entertain forgiving any debt to the NM State Board of Finance during the next legislative session.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that it is important that we keep pushing forward.  She stated that she will keep communication lines open so that everyone on the Board is fully aware of our progress.  She stated that she does not intend to wait until the April 2006 Board meeting to update the Board of Regents.  She will provide information to the Board as it happens.  President Baland asked Linda Lyle if she has room for the Outreach Department stuff at the current facility.  Linda Lyle stated that she does not have room for it, but will make room somewhere.  John Williams asked the Board if they want to schedule a special meeting once the draft minutes are ready, to get the Boards approval on the minutes, which will then allow the school to attach the motion/resolution to the application package which must be to the New Mexico Board of Finance by March 29.  President Baland stated that he agrees that a special meeting of the Board of Regents needs to be called once the draft minutes are ready.  Joe Kupfer pointed out that the New Mexico Board of Finance gives both grants and loans, while the New Mexico Finance Authority only gives loans.  He stated that he also found that often times the New Mexico Finance Authority has made loans that they later converted to a grant, at the request of the loan requestor.  That may be a secondary consideration when determining if NMSBVI wants to apply through the New Mexico Board of Finance, or the New Mexico Finance Authority.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christina Hall, the Board moved to send a request to the New Mexico Board of Finance for a grant of $10 million or lesser amount, as needs are determined, to be granted specifically for the ECP expansion project.  (carried unanimously)

C. Residential Life Furniture Purchase.
Superintendent Jennings presented a request for approval to proceed with the purchase of furniture for the Residential Life area.  The request is to purchase furniture for the residential life and recreation programs from Blockhouse Company Incorporated, which specializes in institutional furniture with recent State sales to New Mexico School for the Deaf and the College of Santa Fe.  With the Board’s approval, the procurement office recommends the purchase of furniture in the amount of $35,846.11.  No competitive pricing is required as the purchase will be made through a GSA contract pricing agreement.  President Baland asked if the purchase of this furniture is absolutely necessary.  Alicia McAninch attested to the fact that this furniture is very much needed in the dorms and recreation center.  Superintendent Jennings concurred with Alicia McAninch.  She stated that we have not spent money on furniture for the dorms or recreation center in a very long time.  The furniture that we presently have is in poor condition and is beyond economic repair and/or reconditioning.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the purchase of furniture for residential life and recreation, from Blockhouse Company Incorporated, in the amount of $35,846.11.  (carried unanimously)

D. 2006-2007 School Year Calendar.
Superintendent Jennings presented the proposed 2006-2007 School Year Calendar for the Board’s approval.  The presented calendar includes the main campus program, the ECP, and the holiday/payroll calendar.  The main campus calendar is based on the Alamogordo Public School calendar, and the ECP calendar is based on the Albuquerque Public School calendar.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the 2006-2007 School Year Calendar as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. 2006-2007 Board Meeting Calendar.
Superintendent Jennings presented the proposed 2006-2007 Board Meeting Calendar for the Board’s approval.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the 2006-2007 Board Meeting Calendar as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F. Student Population Overview.
Tabled.

G. Doug Boone Prevoc Training.
Superintendent Jennings introduced Robin Bagwell who is the NMSBVI Prevoc Teacher.  She stated that Robin came to NMSBVI as a contractor and has been very effective working in the educational setting and providing prevocational skill training to our students.  Robin is working towards getting his educational licensure.  Robin Bagwell provided the Board with an overview of the Doug Boone Prevoc Training that was conducted on the main campus in December 2005.  Robin Bagwell stated that Doug Boone is a national consultant who utilizes discovery learning approaches for students who are blind or visually impaired.  He stated that the training helped to build confidence in himself as well as the other staff in the prevoc shop, when teaching shop skills to our students.  The training served to calm some nervous feelings when it came to having blind or visually impaired students use power tools.  This was a very scary concept, and in some instances thought to be impossible.  However, Doug Boone taught skills and alternative teaching techniques to the shop staff that will allow them to safely teach the students to use a wide variety of power tools, safely and effectively.  Robin Bagwell provided a brief overview of the contents of the Doug Boone training, including teaching techniques.  Robin Bagwell stated that they have not implemented the Doug Boone training techniques yet.  The staff are polishing the techniques by practicing on each other, before they use the teaching techniques with the students.  Christine Hall asked if the staff are using the sleep shades when they are learning the teaching techniques.  Robin Bagwell stated that the staff are using the sleep shades when they are receiving instruction from the other staff.  He stated that one staff will act as the instructor, and one will act as the student.  They will then swap positions so that each gets experience in teaching and being taught power tool use and other shop skills.  Caroline Rounds asked how staff attitudes have changed since receiving the Doug Boone training, and practicing giving and receiving the teaching techniques.  Robin Bagwell stated that staff reactions have mirrored his reaction.  They are very surprised that, with the right tools and the proper teaching techniques, the students can do just about anything they desire in the class.  Doug Boone was also very effective at teaching problem solving.  The problem solving has opened a new world of thinking for the staff, and will greatly benefit the students.  Caroline Rounds stated that she is very impressed with what is going on in our prevoc classroom and with the staff reactions to the Doug Boone training.  Christine Hall asked Robin Bagwell if the training has increased his confidence and his feeling that he and the students can do things without vision.  Robin Bagwell stated that the training has definitely increased his confidence in the students and the teaching staff.  He also realizes that the students can accomplish any project, but they may have to take a different approach than a sighted individual. Christine Hall stated that she took a prevoc class at the Commission for the Blind Orientation Center, and had a great sense of accomplishment when she completed a wood working project during the class.  The Board thanked Robin Bagwell for his presentation.
H. Paul and Lois Tapia Building Dedication.
The Board of Regents formally dedicated the “Teacher’s Cottage” on the corner of White Sands Blvd. and Indian Wells as the Paul and Lois Tapia Building in honor of the many years of service that they provided to NMSBVI.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Project Tasking.
There were no questions or comments.
D.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.

E.
General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:16 p.m., Thursday, March 16, 2006
(Approved April 20, 2006)


(Approved April 20, 2006)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland, President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary


NMSBVI Board of Regents


NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting March 16, 2006   

 Page 10 of 10

